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President Takes Oath of Office 
Presidenf and Mrs. Verkuil and their children Tara and Gibson are pictured 

will) fl-r) former Governor Alberlis S. Harrison, Rector of the College Miss 
Anne Dobie Peebles and the Rev. Thorn Blair, interim rector at Bruton Parish 
Church, following the swearing in of the new president in the Wren Chapel 
following a meeting of the Board of Visitors on July 1. Formal inaugural 
ceremonies will he held Oct. 20. (Photo by Thomas L. Williams) 

Bond to Talk on Open School 
Graham Bond of Eastbourne, England, 

a guest lecturer in the School of Education 
this summer, will give a noon lecture 
Wednesday, July 24 in Jones 307, on the 
unlikely topic, "The Loss of the Royal St. 
George, or . . . Who Sank the Open School 
Movement?" 

The Royal St. George was a British bat¬ 
tleship which sank while at anchor at Ports¬ 
mouth in 1782, not because of enemy ac¬ 
tion, but because of a fluke accident. The 
ship was being visited by throngs of peo¬ 
ple as part of a navy day celebration. 
Something caught the eye of one of the 
visitors, the rest rushed to that side of the 
ship to investigate, which caused the ship 
to capsize with the loss of over 700 lives. 

The situation, says Bond, is analogous 
to the fate of the open school program. 
Despite many successes, an inquiry of an 
open school in London made the headlines 

and an avalanche of negativism was 
started. People became alarmed and started 
to clamor for "back to basics," explains 
Bond. Bond says he hopes that the values 
of the open school program will one day 
be presented in a comprehensive, objective 
report. 

Bond has been the headmaster of five dif¬ 
ferent schools during the past 30 years, in¬ 
cluding four in the United Kingdom and 
one in Switzerland. He has served as a 
senior lecturer in education at Goldsmiths' 
College of the University of London and 
has been a guest lecturer at the College on 
two prior occasions. He is the author of 
three books and numerous articles and is 
currently preparing a book on the com¬ 
munity and the school. 

Those attending the lecture are invited 
to bring a brown bag lunch. 

DIRECTOR OF UNIVERSITY RELATIONS 

Director of University Relations required by October 1, 1985 to manage 
a challenging program of public information, special events, publica¬ 
tions, internal communications and government relations, and supervise 
a staff of six professionals, support staff, and a five-member print shop 
for a nationally recognized, moderate-sized state university in an attrac¬ 
tive location. Seeking highly creative and skilled person with de¬ 
monstrated success in public relations and administration, and with 
media experience. Knowledge of Virginia, the community, and the Col¬ 
lege desirable. Salary competitive. Submit resume, references, and salary 
expectations to S. Dean Olson. Secretary. Search Committee, College of 
William and Mary. Williamsburg, Virginia 23185. Deadline for applica¬ 
tions to be received is August 15, 1985. 

Willkmi and Mary is an EO/AA employer. 

Donaldson to Head Committee 
for Director of University Relations 

A committee to search for a new direc¬ 
tor of university relations for the College 
of William and Mary has been appointed 
by President Paul R. Verkuil. 

Scott Donaldson, professor of English, 
will serve as chairman of the committee, 
which also will include: Duane A. Dittman, 
vice president for university advancement; 
H. Westcott Cunningham, executive vice 

president of the Society of the Alumni; J. 
Edward Grimsley, editor of the editorial 
page for the Richmond Times-Dispatch and 
a member of the board of directors of the 
College's Society of the Alumni; Stewart 

H. Gamage, director of the Virginia Liaison 
Office in Washington, D.C., and a member 
of the College's Board of Visitors; and S. 
Dean Olson, director of publications for 
the College, who will serve as secretary for 
the committee. 

The position has been vacant since 
Charles M. Holloway resigned in March to 
go into private consulting work. The new 
director of university relations will report 
administratively to the President. 

Deadline for applications, which should 
be sent to Olson in James Blair Hall, is Aug. 
15. Inquiries about the job should be 
directed to Professor Donaldson. 
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85 Students Enrolled in STEP 
The Summer Transition and Enrichment 

Program (STEP) currently underway at the 
College has an enrollment of 85 Virginia 
high school students who have completed 
their junior year and are busily preparing 
for their futures at college. 

Established at William and Mary in 1979 
and funded by the College and a $20,000 
grant from the State Council of Higher 
Education, STEP is designed to help 
minority high school students make a 
positive transition from secondary educa¬ 
tion to college. 

Although all students in the program do 
not eventually choose to attend William 
and Mary, STEP graduates are being ad¬ 
mitted to highly ranked institutions, says 
Dean Hardy. She cites several STEP 
students who have been admitted to West 
Point and the Naval Academy at 
Annapolis. 

By keeping track of STEP alumni 
through newsletters, the director of the pro¬ 
gram, Carroll Hardy, associate dean of 
students, says she can see the positive in¬ 
fluence of STEP in retaining minority 
students at colleges and helping them 
assume leadership roles in student govern¬ 
ment and other campus organizations. 

Enrollment in this year's STEP program 
includes black, Spanish and Asian students. 
The diversity, says Dean Hardy, adds to 
the vitality of the program. 

The students now on campus until Fri¬ 
day, Aug. 2, are participating in a schedule 
which includes two university-level 
courses. "The Art of Writing," taught by 
Beverly Peterson of Old Dominion Univer¬ 
sity, is designed to give students a per¬ 
sonalized analysis of their own writing and 

Continued on P.4 

Area Teachers in Writing Program 
For five weeks this summer, 20 teachers 

from eastern Virginia are spending seven 
hours a day, four days a week at the Col¬ 
lege putting themselves through what some 
might consider pure torture: They write. 

Not only do they write, but they read 
their writing to each other, talk about 
writing, listen to others talk about writing, 
read about writing, and generally immerse 
themselves in the often frustrating task of 
putting words on paper. 

They are participants in the seventh an¬ 
nual Eastern Virginia Writing Project 
(EVWP), designed to improve the teaching 
of writing in all subject areas from 
kindergarten through high school. The 
EVWP, directed by associate professor of 
English education Mark Gulesian, is one of 
over 100 National Writing Project sites in 
the United States, Canada, Europe and 
Australia. 

The programs are cooperative ventures 
among colleges and public and private 
schools; EVWP is funded by a grant from 
the Virginia Foundation for the Humanities 
and Public Policy and from contributions 
by the College and the participating 
Tidewater school divisions. 

"EVWP is one of the best things happen¬ 
ing to education, K through 12, in the 
state," says Mary Barnes, recently retired 
supervisor of secondary English for 
Virginia Beach Public Schools and an in¬ 
structor for the program. 

Virginia Beach teachers have been com¬ 
ing to William and Mary's writing project 
for seven years. "The EVWP has had such 
an impact that writing across the cur¬ 
riculum has become the major objective of 
the school system," she says. 

Gulesian agrees with Barnes that the 
writing program is beginning to pay off in 
curriculum improvements for many area 
school systems. 

Concern with writing improvement, 
Gulesian points out, is catching on with 
teachers of grades K through 12 and across 
all disciplines. Elementary schools are hav¬ 
ing writing weeks and writing competi¬ 
tions, and teachers from EVWP have con¬ 
ducted workshops for their peers in virtual¬ 
ly every subject area and grade level. 

To meet the needs of the elementary 
group, James Beers, associate director of 
EVWP and an associate professor of 
reading and language arts, focuses on in¬ 
tegration among the language arts and 
across the disciplines. 

What teachers learn at EVWP is not 
necessarily how to become great writers, 
but how to inspire and help their students 
develop and improve writing skills. "We 
don't pretend to make people into writers," 
says Gulesian of the program. "We just 
want teachers to know what writing is like 
from the point of view of the victim." 

Gulesian asks teachers in EVWP to do 
two things: develop a writing workshop to 
present to their fellow teachers in their 
home   schools;   and   do   some   personal 

Continued on P. 4 

Stitchery Expert 
Here July 28 

Needlework enthusiasts will have a rare 
opportunity to see an informal demonstra¬ 
tion of Elizabethan embroidery by Mrs. 
Dallas H. Smith of New Kent, from noon 
to 2 p.m., Sunday, July 28, immediately 
before the matinee performance of the 
Virginia Shakespeare Festival in Phi Beta 
Kappa Memorial Hall on Jamestown Road. 

Mrs. Smith, who has taught classes in 
colonial needlework for the past eight years 
at the Virginia Museum of Fine Arts, will 
be demonstrating a type of embroidery 
known today as "black work," 
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Newsmakers 
Correction 

A grant of $21,694 to Morton Eckhause, 
John R. Kane, Robert Siegel and Robert 
Welch, physics, was incorrectly identified 
in the last issue of The News. This award 
for experiments on the interactions of 
muons, kaons, antiprotons and sigma 
hyperons was made by the National 
Science Foundation, which has awarded 
over $1 million to date for this project. 

The National Endowment for the 
Humanities has awarded $45,000 to the In¬ 
stitute of Early American History and 
Culture for a project entitled 'The World 
of an Anglo-Jamaican in the Eighteenth Cen¬ 
tury." Project director will be Philip D. 
Morgan, editor of publications at IEAHC 
and adjunct associate professor of history. 

This project will provide a detailed 
analytical index to, and statistical analysis 
of, an extraordinary rich historical collec¬ 
tion kept by Thomas Thistlewood, an 
Anglo-Jamaican. The computer will be used 
to provide an exhaustive index to all names, 
places, subjects and activities mentioned by 
Thistlewood, and in addition, all quantities 
and specialized data will be presented in the 
form of statistical appendices. 

An award of $36,187 brings to $100,000 
the funding from the National Science Foun¬ 
dation for a study of comparative nuclear 
cytology in the red algae, directed by Joseph 
L. Scott, professor of biology. 

The U.S. Department of Energy has 
awarded a grant of $34,600 for continued 
study of nonlinear magnetohydrodynamics 
and alpha particles by George Valhala, 
associate professor, and Linda Valhala, 
research assistant professor in the Depart¬ 
ment of Physics. This award brings to 
$129,905 the amount of funding to date for 
this project. 

Eight Scientists and students from VIMS 
recently attended the 65th annual meeting 
of the American Society of Ichthologists 
and Herpetologists at the University of 
Tennessee in Knoxville and presented the 
following papers: 

Szedlmayer, S.T., M.P. Weinstein, and 
J.A. Musick. VIMS. "Daily Aging of 
Juvenile Chesapeake Bay Weakfish, Cynos- 
cion regalis." 

Munroe, Tom. VIMS. "A Preliminary 
Hypothesis of Species Group Relationships 
within the Tonguefish genus Symphurus 
(Pleuronectiformes: Cynoglossidae)." 

Sminkey, Tom. VIMS. "Functional 
Morphology of the Pharyngeal Organ of 
Two Species of Stromateid Fishes, Peprilus 
triacanthus and P. paru." 

Markle, Douglas F., and John E. Olney. 
Huntsman Marine Laboratory and VIMS. 
"Are Pearlfish Invaders from the Deep 
Sea?" 

Musick, J.A., J.A. Colvocoresses, E.F. 
Lawler, and W.G. Raschi. VIMS; Corolla, 
North Carolina; and Bucknell University, 
Lewisburg, Pa. "Distribution and Abun¬ 
dance of Sharks in the Chesapeake Bight." 

Bowen, Brian W., and R.W. Chapman. 
VIMS and Chesapeake Bay Institute. 
"Phylogenetic Relationships in the genus 
Morone as Inferred by Mitochondrial DNA 
Analysis." 

Armstrong, M.P. VIMS. "Life History 
Aspects of the Goosefish, Lophius 
americanus." 

Crabtree, R.E., and K.J. Sulak. VIMS 
and U.S. National Museum. "Aspects of 
the Life History and Distribution of the 
Alepocephalid genus Conocara in the 
Western North Atlantic." 

Dentzau, M.W., and M.E. Chittenden, 
Jr. Texas A&M University and VIMS. 
"Reproduction, Movements, and Popula¬ 
tion Dynamics of the Atlantic Threadfin, 
Polydactylus octonemus, in the North¬ 
western Gulf of Mexico." 

Governor Charles S. Robb will give the 
keynote address at the National Marine 
Education Conference, which will be 
hosted by the Virginia Institute of Marine 
Science/School of Marine Science, July 
30-August 3. 

The week-long meeting, which will be 
held on campus, will offer over 100 con¬ 
current sessions, which will include marine 
and aquatic education, workshops, field 
trips on research vessels, and visits to 
museums. 

The program will also include a 
Chesapeake Bay symposium featuring 
research information presented by promi¬ 
nent scientists from estuarine research 
facilities including VIMS. 

Janet L. Coryell, a doctoral candidate in 
history, presented a paper, "A Woman's 
Grasp Exceeded: Women and the Transfor¬ 
mation of Power," at "Facing the Future: 
Graduate Student Conference on Scholar¬ 
ship on Women," an interdisciplinary con¬ 
ference in women's studies held at Yale 
University on April 13, 1985. 

A. Camille Wells, a doctoral candidate 
in history, received a full-year fellowship 
for dissertation work (1985-86) from the 
American Association of University 
Women. Over 1,300 women applied for the 
fellowship program of the AAUW. 

Henry Coleman, associate professor of 
art, recently served as a judge for the Junior 
Women's Club annual art show held in 
Merchants Square. 

Gary Rice, assistant professor of 
chemistry, has been awarded $15,000 by the 
Petroleum Research Fund (American 
Chemical Society) for continued exploration 
into the scope of application of gaseous 
afterglow systems produced at atmospheric 
pressure as excitation sources for emission 
spectroscopy and their utilization as reliable, 
element specific, multielement detectors for 
gas chromotography. 

Roy Chemock, head track coach, recent¬ 
ly served as assistant track coach of the 
USA National Team that competed against 
national teams from Japan, Australia, New 
Zealand and Canada at the Pacific Con¬ 
ference Games held at the University of 
California at Berkeley. 

Molly Brunk Tribble, psychologist at the 
Center for Psychological Services, is co¬ 
author of an article, "Mother-Son Relations 
of Juvenile Felons," which has been ac¬ 
cepted for publication in the Journal of 
Consulting and Clinical Psychology. She 
also co-authored a paper that will be 
presented at the American Psychological 
Association convention in Los Angeles this 
August titled "Mother-Adolescent Rela¬ 
tions of Violent Juvenile Offenders." 

John A. Musick, professor of marine 
science, was recently elected by the 
American Association for the Advance¬ 
ment of Science (AAAS) Council, as a 
Fellow of the Association. A Fellow of the 
AAAS is defined as "a member whose ef¬ 
forts on behalf of the advancement of 
science or its applications are scientifically 
or socially distinguished." 

At the first annual meeting of the 
American Elasmobranch Society (study of 
skates, sharks and rays), Musick was 
elected to the board of directors. 

Campus Center Hours 

The Campus Center summertime hours 
of operation are as follows: Until Aug. 9: 
Monday-Sunday, 7 a.m.-12 midnight. 

Closed Aug. 10-11. 
Aug. 12-16: 8 a.m.-5 p.m. 
Closed Aug. 17-18. 
Aug. 19-23; 8 a.m.-5 p.m. 
Regular hours, 7 a.m.-l a.m., will 

resume Aug. 24. 

John R. Thelin, third from left, and Hiroyuki Hamada, second from left, 
are pictured with the senior faculty and administration ofMukogawa Joshe Univer¬ 
sity in Kobe. This is one of two universities in Japan which has been visited by 
the Imperial Family. 

Thelin Returns From Japan 
John Thelin, associate professor. School 

of Education, is back from a three-week 
educational-cultural exchange trip to Japan 
during which he gave seven lectures on 
higher education issues in the United States. 

Thelin visited Tokyo, Kobe, Kyoto, 
Osaka and Kitakyushu, sister city of Nor¬ 
folk, Va. 

He presented lectures at Nittaidai, Nip¬ 
pon College of Physical Education in 
Tokyo; Mukogawa Joshl University in 
Kobe; Kobe Joshe and Kobe Gakuin 
universities and Kitakyushu University. 
Thelin also spoke to a national conference 
of college, university and school athletic 
directors and coaches and a national con¬ 
ference of school superintendents and 
principals. 

At each of the universities listed, this was 
the first time a scholar from the United 

States had been invited to address the 
assembled faculty and administration. 

As part of his visit, Thelin was given an 
audience with Master Yamaguchi, highest 
ranking master of martial arts philosophy 
and techinque in the world, who is in his 
80's and rarely has visitors. He was invited 
to visit Sho-Rei-In Temple in Kyoto and 
participate in a formal tea ceremony con¬ 
ducted by the Buddhist priest of the royal 
family. Thelin also had an opportunity to 
see operations at Shasta Mountain, a 
special farm-restaurant devoted to the 
education of handicapped youth. The 
students grow all the food and make all the 
ceramic dishware for one of the most 
popular restaurants in all of Jaan, Japan. 
It signifies, explains Thelin, the fundamen- 
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Honorees, left to right, Mary Lewis, Harvey Perkins, Barbara Thompson 

Graduates Honored for Dissertations 
Three graduates of the doctoral pro¬ 

gram in the School of Education were 
honored this spring by Virginia Polytechnic 
for their outstanding dissertations. 

In a state-wide competition, the three 
were included among the 12 invited to par¬ 
ticipate in a research symposium sponsored 
by VPI. 

Representing William and Mary were 
Dr. Barbara Townsend, assistant professor 
of education at Buffalo, N.Y., University; 

Dr. Harvey Perkins, director of program 
development and technology, Newport 
News School system; and Dr. Mary Lewis, 
career specialist and consultant for the Na¬ 
tional Aeronautics and Space Administra¬ 
tion, NASA, at Langley Field. 

Students selected were invited to the 
two-day conference as guests of VPI. Their 
dissertations were presented to students and 
faculty from VPI and other state colleges 
and universities. 
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Newsmakers 

Lee G. Walsh 

Walsh to Head 
Capital Support 

Lee G. Walsh, director of development 
and planned giving at Brenau College in 
Gainesville, Ga., has been named director 
of capital support at the College of William 
and Mary. 

A 1975 graduate of William and Mary 
with a bachelor's degree in government, 
Walsh has been employed at Brenau since 
1979. In his new position, he will figure 
prominently in the College's fundraising ef¬ 
forts for major gifts to endowment and 
other capital purposes. 

Walsh, a native of Yorktown, is married 
to the former Vicki Lifsey of Emporia, and 
they have a two-year-old son, Martin. 
Walsh will assume his duties in the Col¬ 
lege's Office of Development Aug. 16. 

Law Professor Invited to Berlin 
Walter L. Williams Jr., professor of law, 

Marshall-Wythe School of Law, has been 
invited to draft a declaration on world 
peace through justice at the 12th biennial 
conference on the law of the world to be 
held in Berlin, July 21-26 by the World 
Peace Through Law Center. 

As a representative from the United 
States, Williams will also present a paper 
on transnational legal aspects of 
biotechnology for a panel on bio¬ 
technology chaired by Dr. Ernst Benda of 
the Federal Republic of Germany. More 
than 100 nations are expected to be 
represented at the conference. 

This is the third time Williams has been 
invited to participate in international con¬ 
ferences by the Center. In 1975 he wrote 
a declaration of world interdependence en¬ 
titled 'The Washington Declaration" for 
the conference that was held in that city. 
In 1979, for the Madrid conference, he 
wrote a declaration on international 
cooperation. 

Williams is currently working with the 
Center as a member of the central commit¬ 
tee for planning and goals which establishes 
the agenda for the the conference. 

The World Peace Through Law Center 
was founded in 1957, originally as a special 
committee of the American Bar Associa¬ 
tion. In 1963 the special committee within 
the ABA was given a status independent 
of, but closely associated with the ABA, 
and it became a worldwide organization. 
At a meeting in 1963 in Athens, Greece, the 
World Peace Through Law Center was 
established. Its membership is worldwide 
and is comprised of jurists, attorney 
generals, ministers of justice, supreme court 
justices and justices of lower courts, pro¬ 
fessors of law, attorneys, law students and 
a number of others who are interested in 
international legal issues. The Center and 
its national branches and affiliated associa¬ 
tions operate in more than 155 countries, 
with a total membership of about 100,000. 

SUMMARY: "Transnational Legal 
Aspects of Biotechnology" 

Technology has become a major resource 
in today's world. This is especially true of 
biotechnology, which has evolved from the 
science of producing hardier corn or 
disease-resistant tomatoes to the develop¬ 
ment of petroleum-eating bacteria pro¬ 
duced by genetic engineering. The rapidi¬ 
ty of these developments, along with the 
increased demands of emerging nations 
struggling to develop strong economies, has 
created a need to evaluate the legal implica¬ 
tions of the transfer of this knowledge. 

Patent laws provide an incentive to 
researchers—protecting their creativity and 
discoveries and allowing them an oppor¬ 

tunity to profit financially—but there is no 
international agreement on the patentabili¬ 
ty of living organisms, especially as the 
social and ethical questions of patenting 
higher life forms loom nearer. In addition, 
procedures for international patenting re¬ 
main cumbersome. Furthermore, treating 
such developments as trade secrets may 
have an adverse effect on science—by 
restraining the free exchange of ideas, af¬ 
fecting the consulting value of scientists, or 
subordinating pure research to the en¬ 
ticements of profit. 

Questions of liability—the potential for 
epidemics, harm to the environment, or 
health risks for those involved in 
research—affect perceptions of tort law. 
The free flow of knowledge is presently 
hindered by the lack of uniform standards 
of liability, which would allow those who 
handle the transfer of such information to 
determine what legal risks they are taking. 

Regulatory law recognizes the need to 
establish guidelines that outline contain¬ 
ment procedures during the necessary 
testing of potentially harmful organisms. 
Rapid advancements in genetic engineering 
have exacerbated the problem of 
establishing effective, international 
guidelines, especially since preliminary 
restrictions are generally perceived as hav¬ 
ing been too stringent. 

Williams suggests that problems in all 
three legal areas may be resolved within the 
forum of the United Nations Centre for 
Genetic Engineering and Biotechnology. 
The recently established Centre could serve 
as an international arena for discussion. 

MAW. 

Breeden Named 
Baseball Coach 

Joe Breeden, a Hampton native, has 
been named head baseball coach at William 
and Mary, it was announced by Athletic 
Director Jim Copeland. He replaces Ed 
Jones who resigned following the 1985 
season. 

Breeden, a former baseball player at 
Old Dominion, spent a year as an assistant 
at Virginia Commonwealth. He played for 
two seasons in the Montreal Expos 
Organization as a catcher and has also 
coached at VCU, Virginia Wesleyan, Den¬ 
bigh High School and Warwich High 
School. 

Senior Athlete 
Senior Mitch Cooper, a native of Alex¬ 

andria, Va., is scheduled to compete in the 
long jump and the 4 x 100 meter relay in 
the Maccabiah Games in Israel at the end 
of the month, representing the U.S.A. 

Honorees at the annual staff luncheon are pictured on the steps of Phi Beta 
Kappa Memorial Hall. They ate, front row, l-r, Lucy E. Scott, Lena Jefferson 
and Ervin D. Farmer. Back row, l-r, Mrs. Roger Higgs, Irving H. Robitshek, Alta 
Vrooman and Latlian/el Parker. 

Staff Feted at Annual Luncheon 
The annual luncheon to honor mem¬ 

bers of the College staff was held June 
28 in the refurbished Dodge Room in 
Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall. 

George R. Healy, Provost, noted that 
as presenter of the awards to retirees, 
20-year veterans and housekeeping 
award winners, he was performing his 
final act as acting president of the Col¬ 
lege. In the audience at the luncheon 
was President Verkuil who took office 
on July 1 and will be inaugurated Oct. 
20. 

Ten retiring members of the staff 
were presented plates to commemorate 
their service to the College. They 
included Grover F. Batton, power plant 
superintendent, 17 years; Marcia Bush, 
library assistant, 17 years; George J. Col- 
yer, watchman, 12 years; Ervin D. 
Farmer, director of buildings and 
grounds, 32 years; Emma Harris, 
custodial worker, 17 years; Thomas E. 
Lee, Sr., storekeeper assisant, 37 years; 
Irving H. Robitshek, director of 
employee relations, 17 years; Lucy E. 
Scott, custodial worker, 36 years; and 
Elizabeth E. Turner, custodial worker, 
14 years. Mrs. Roger A. Higgs accepted 
for her husband, the late Roger A. Higgs, 
programmer and systems development 
supervisor at the Computer Center who 
had been with the college 18 years. 

Twenty-year   service   awards   were 
made to Alta Vrooman, registrar's office l 

and two members of the buildings and 
grounds   staff,   Allan   Brown   and 
Lathaniel Parker. 

Eleanor Johnson was named Custo¬ 
dian of the Second Semester for her 
work in the Wren Buildings and 'fhe 
Brafferton. Custodian of the Month 
awards were made to Lena Jefferson, 

who works in Washington Hall and the 
Bridges House, for April; Harold 
Wallace at the Campus Center for May; 
and Novella Mason in Hugh Jones Hall 
for June. 

Museum Hours 
The Joseph and Margaret Muscarelle 

Museum of Art will have additional eve¬ 
ning hours this summer. 

The museum will be open Thursday 
evenings until 8 p.m., July 11 through Aug. 
8. The Muscarelle Museum is currently 
open Monday through Friday from 10 a.m. 
to 4:45 p.m., and Saturday and Sunday 
from noon to 4 p.m. 

The extended hours on Thursdays, said 
a museum spokeswoman, will give work¬ 
ing people an opportunity to visit the 
museum's current exhibit, "Selections from 
the Collection of the Alex Hillman Family 
Foundation." The museum will also be 
available to patrons to the Virginia 
Shakespeare Festival, which is housed in 
the adjacent Phi Beta Kappa Memorial 
Hall. 

Sports Note 
William and Mary cross-country All 

American Ken Halla will represent the East 
at the sixth annual National Sports Festival 
to be held in Baton Rouge, La., July 
24-Aug. 4. 

Halla, a senior from Vienna, Va., will 
run in the 10,000 meters. The 1985 track 
captain finished third in the 10,000 at the 
IC4A Outdoor Track and Field Champion¬ 
ships in May. 
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Writing Program 
Continued from P. 1 

writing to get familiar with the process. 
"We suggest, as most teachers do with their 
students, that they start writing about per¬ 
sonal experiences. They write poetry, 
prose, fiction — anything they want." 

The work doesn't end there. The teachers 
also have a hefty list of assigned reading 
that they are required to present to the 
group. They must also present their writing 
workshop and read selected pieces of their 
writing in class. 

"Some of us, in trying to get writing pro¬ 
jects started at our own schools, are hesi¬ 
tant," says Jane Van Dyke, a teacher at 
Norge Primary School in James City Coun¬ 
ty. "Teachers often know intuitively what 
should be done, but a supervisor may ask 
them to justify what they're doing, and 
they can't justify it on intuition. I feel, after 
having done the reading, hearing the 
discussion and going through this ex¬ 
perience, that I have the background to 
justify what I feel I should be doing in the 
classroom. I discovered I wasn't very far 
off the mark." 

Employment 
The following positions at the College are 

open to all qualified individuals. Call 
229-JOBS for further information or visit the 
Employee Relations Office, Thiemes House, 
303 Richmond Road, for information and 
application forms between 8 a.m. and 4 
p.m., Monday-Friday. An EEO/AA 
employer. 

For the present, job bulletins are not be¬ 
ing distributed through campus mailboxes. 
Persons interested in obtaining copies may 
pick them up at the Employee Relations 

Office. 

LABORATORY TECHNICIAN B - 
unclassified, $5.90 per hour, part time, ap¬ 
proximately 20 hours per week. THIS IS 
A RESTRICTED APPOINTMENT. 

Location: VIMS (Physical 
Oceanography and Environmental 
Engineering). DEADLINE 7/26. 

Virginia Shakespeare Festival 
Adrienne Dunn, as the Queen, gives a deadly potion to Cornelius, played by 

Edward Morgan, with instructions to poison Imogen in a scene from "Cym- 
faeline," at die Virginia Shakespeare Festival. The season is underway with 
"Richard //," "The Taming of the Shrew," and "The Miser" by Msliere being 
performed in a repertory schedule which will continue until August 17. Ticket 
information may he obtained at the Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall box office, 
ext. 4469. (Photo by Maggi Schlotler) 

Japan Visit 
Continued from P. 2 

tal Japanese ethos: "The love and pleasure 
of good work." 

Thelin began preparation for his visit last 
January with language classes and orien¬ 
tation sessions on how to respond to the 
formal greetings and traditional social 
customs which are such a part of Japanese 
life. Visitors are judged, he explained, by 
how they maintain their composure 
through elaborately orchestrated dining 
and hospitality. 

Prime mover in organizing the educa¬ 
tional exchange was Hiroyuki Hamada, 
who received his doctorate in education 
from the College in 1984 and also taught 
karate. Hamada is one of four master 
teachers in Japan. His position affords him 

access to leaders in many fields including 
business and commerce. 

Thelin's visit is expected to be followed 
by exchanges of business, civic government 
and educational leaders from Japan who 
will visit Tidewater. 

Stanko Daf ted 
Former William and Mary first base¬ 

man and outfielder Ed Stanko was drafted 
by the New York Yankees in the 13th 
round. The 6-0, 205 lb. product of 
Brooklyn, N.Y., has signed a contract with 
the Yankees and will play for their single 
A ballclub in Oneonta, N.Y., in the New 
York-Pennsylvania League this summer. 

Classifieds 
FOR SALE 

Jamestown 1607 Townhouse, 3 BR, 1V2 BA, 
new heat pump, excellent cond. $60,000 neg. 
Phone ext. 4255 or 229-4793. 

16" Ross BMX boy's bike. VGC. $50. Call 
565-0519. 

By owner. 3 BR ranch in Nelson Park, 2 mi. 
to campus, Vi acre, redecorated, convenient, 
refrig., stove, new furnace, new water heater, 
$47,500. Call 229-4503. 

1976 Chevette, engine, good condition, body 
& interior fair; 4 new radial tires, new starter, 
water pump & exhaust. $600 negotiable. Call 
220-2093 evenings. 

'69 Elcar 12x60 mobile home, 2 BR, CA, 
storage shed, good condition. $5,500. Call 
253-2682. 

FOR RENT 

Room for rent. For quiet, non-smoking stu¬ 
dent, IVz miles from campus, off Route 199; 
avail, late Aug. for academic year. Call 229-4761 
after 4 p.m. 

Beach cottage, direct access and view of 
Chesapeake Bay. Walk, sunbathe, fish on private 
beach. Near public boat ramp in Mathews Co. 
$250 per week. Call 229-4461 for 
brochure/information. 

Apartment, IVz BR, kitchen, bath & living 
room. Available 19 Aug. 304B S. Boundary. Call 
Roberta, 253-4366. 

Townhouse, 3 BR, IVz BA, all appliances, cen¬ 
tral air; wall-to-wall carpet. IVi miles to W&M, 
near major shopping area. Available early Aug., 
annual lease. $550/month. Call 565-0602. 

Room in house near campus. $108.33 per 
month, plus utilities. Females only, graduate 
students preferred (or responsible undergrads). 
Available immediately. Call Nancy or Kristen 
at 253-0396. 

WANTED 
Female graduate student desires roommate to 

share 2 BR townhouse, 1 mile from campus. 
Non-smoker preferred. Available Aug. 1, $210 
per month, plus Vz electricity. Call Ellie at 
215-482-3648. 

New W&M faculty member, arriving mid- 
Aug., wants to rent a 1 BR apartment or small 
house in Williamsburg vicinity. Call Dr. Larry 
Bart at W&M, 253-4231, or Dr. Michael 
Politano, 513-731-5749 (collect) after 5 p.m. 

Leader for active, talented youth; local church; 
half-time work; begin Sept. Prior church ex¬ 
perience necessary; United Methodist preferred, 
not mandatory; bachelor's degree required. Send 
resume to YOUTH WORKER, P.O. Box BB, 
Williamsburg, 23187. 

Wanted—Housing and transportation for in¬ 
ternational folk dancers, July 29-31. Please call 
Laura Parrish, ext. 4550, or 229-3807 (evenings). 

MISCELLANEOUS 
Memberships are still being accepted for the 

Williamsburg Community Pool located behind 
the Williamsburg Shopping Center and to the left 
of Colony Lanes. For further information on 
memberships contact John Phillips at 229-7791, 
or come by the pool office. Pool is open 
Monday-Saturday, 11 a.m. to 7 p.m., and on 
Sunday, 1-7 p.m. Free swim lessons offered and 
swim team participation available. 

Town and Country Early Learning Center now 
has openings for summer and fall enrollment. We 
provide a quality day care/pre-school program 
with certified teachers and an experienced staff 
in a nurturing, home-like multi-age group set¬ 
ting. The learning/play environment offers a 
variety of creative and cognitive experiences 
essential for the mental, physical, social and 
emotional growth of small children. We are 
located at Five Forks (4449 John Tyler Hwy., 
Williamsburg) at the intersection of Route 5 and 
Ironbound Rd. Please call 229-4411 for further 
information. 

Join the Seasons Trace Pool. We are now ac¬ 
cepting applications for two-month member¬ 
ships. For further information contact: Jon S. 
Kerner (ext. 4340, 4326, or 565-0985). You may 
also pick up an application at the Seasons Trace 
Information Center at 301 Seasons Trace Rd. 

Reliable Homesitting Service. Let us take care 
of your pets, plants, lawn, house, while you are 
away. Our rates are reasonable. We are bond¬ 
ed and insured. Call 253-2828, Williamsburg. 

A previous announcement from this office indicated that the Department of 
Information Technology would be charging the College for operator assisted calls 
including personal calling card calls. 

Recent communication with the DIT has revealed that there will be no operator 
assistance charge to the College when using your personal calling card for a toll call 
made from a College telephone. 

Harold L. Holcomb 
Auxiliary Enterprises 

STEP 
Continued from P. 1 

tips on how to be effective in the written 
word. A mini-calculus course, taught by L. 
Thomas Conner, Jr., helps students get a 
head start on college calculus. 

Students will also take a course in study 
skills and time management which is taught 
by Susan Mirik, director of Study Skills at 
William and Mary. 

Because special emphasis is being given 
this year to the humanities both as a field 
of study and as a career option. Dr. 
Carolyn Reid-Wallace, assistant director of 
educational programs for the National En¬ 
dowment for the Humanities, presented a 
program for STEP students Wednesday, 

July 17. 
Dr. Jo A. Lanier of the Dana School of 

Music at Youngstown State University, 
gave a seminar on Afro-American music, 
Wednesday through Friday, July 17,18 and 
19. Nettie Faulcon, an engineer with the 
National Aeronautics and Space Ad¬ 
ministration (NASA), will talk about 
careers in engineering Friday, July 26. Jac¬ 
queline Parham, producer of "The Bottom 
Line" program on WAVY-TV, the 
Tidewater NBC affiliate, will talk about 
careers in broadcast journalism Tuesday, 

July 30. 

This year a seminar on how to choose 
a college, designed by Dean Hardy, has 
been added. The seminar cautions students 
against making snap decisions on which 
school to attend, advising them to assess 
a college's offerings in light of their own 
career goals. 

Participants are also asked to consider 
the type of environment they feel most 
comfortable in before deciding on a large 
or small college. They will even compute 
college costs as part of the seminar. 

The STEP participants study college ap¬ 
plication forms in detail during the seminar. 
"We talk about the importance of the essay 
that colleges request of incoming students," 
says Dean Hardy. "When a college 
says/Tell us about yourself,' a two- or five- 
line answer is not enough." 

The Virginia Shakespeare Festival at the 
College gives students an opportunity to 
study drama. They will attend a perfor¬ 
mance of "Cymbeline" and go backstage to 
talk with cast and crew afterwards. 

Not all the time at STEP is spent on 
academic subjects. Students have trips 
planned to Virginia Beach and other scenic 
spots in the area, and are scheduled to at¬ 
tend a concert at Hampton Coliseum 

Assisting Dean Hardy this summer is a 
former STEP graduate, Zandra Thompson 
of Chesapeake, a senior at the College. 


